AAU/ARL/NCC Japan Project Update 

Report to the Global Resources Network Advisory Committee

November 2003

The September 2003 NCC Meetings included two separate Japan Project related discussions; the first focused on the report of the Japan Project Advisory Committee regarding future new initiatives for the project to consider; and the second was a discussion of ongoing Japan Project initiatives with an update on the management transition for the project.  

Following the discussion of the Global Resources Project (since renamed the Global Resources Network GRN) held at the January NCC Meeting the Japan Project Advisory Committee (JPAC) was formed with Toshie Marra (Japanese Studies Librarian, UCLA and NCC Chair-elect) and John Campbell (Professor of Political Science, University of Michigan) as co-chairs.  Over the summer the committee conducted online discussions, researched new electronic initiatives, and John Campbell conducted two surveys of faculty and researchers using several professional electronic mailing lists.  A copy of the JPAC report is attached.  During the September 2003 NCC Meeting a lengthy discussion of the JPAC report was held.  A summary of that discussion follows:

John Campbell began by reporting on the two surveys he conducted among faculty on various Japan-related electronic mailing lists asking about specific information needs that the Japan Project might facilitate.  Because the surveys were conducted over the summer he noted that he did not receive a large number of responses but he did receive 19 substantive responses.   Only two of the respondents were interested in an archive of Japanese web sites, a subject that had been strongly suggested at the January NCC Meeting and so little additional focus was given to that topic. 

13 respondents expressed the need for greater access to statistical data sets (as has been discussed many times before Japanese privacy rules prevent the release of many forms of survey data except those in the most aggregate forms.  Social scientists of Japan are anxious to gain access to the kinds of statistics that are widely available for research from most other countries.  That extreme sense of privacy greatly inhibits the ability of many social scientists to use Japanese data to the extent they are able to use similar data from other countries).  This is an ongoing issue that continues to be a problem. Related to this, John noted a long message he received from Madoka Nakamura a researcher who is in charge of the library at the Japanese think tank NIRA (National Institute for Research Advancement).  His email to John commented upon the large body of information that has recently become available due to the Japanese Information Disclosure Act.  As Nakamura-san noted these “e-gov” materials are organized differently that their US counterparts such as “First Gov” and they are not as user-friendly in format.  John wondered if possibly some attempt to help organize or archive new data opened by the Information Disclosure Act might be a good initiative for the Japan Project to undertake or assist with. 

10 respondents focused specifically on the need for better access to newspapers and in summary John said that the area upon which the Japan Project might have the greatest impact seems to be access to full text newspapers.  A discussion followed about the problems and expense of using Nikkei Telecom in contrast to the LexisNexis model in which access is given to anyone within a certain IP address.  Rob Britt noted that the DRC (Digital Resources Committee) continues to work on that problem but thus far there has been no positive movement from Nikkei.  He also noted that the increased concern about copyright among Japanese vendors has led to further restrictions.  

John reiterated that this issue is unquestionably one of the most important for scholars in the field and he wondered if possibly political pressure could be brought to bear by involving higher level individuals such as the president of the AAS.  If the AAS president would take the case for the scholarly need for such materials directly to Asahi and Nikkei it might improve access to full text newspapers.  The goal would be to develop an overseas academic rate for newspapers that would enable all library users to have access on an IP based license similar to LexisNexis rather than the pay-per-search licenses that now exists with some Japanese products. 
Co-chair Toshie Marra then took over the discussion referring back to the JPAC report which was circulated electronically to all Council members prior to the meeting.  As Toshie summarized there were four basic components suggested by the report; creating an open archive of web sites; providing more convenient access to Japanese newspapers; acting as a clearinghouse for Japanese government data; promoting digitization of rare Japanese holdings and making that information available on the web.  

The discussion then opened up to the floor and the need for newspaper information continued to be the main focus of discussion.  Mary Jackson mentioned that some of the other GRN projects are focused on newspapers and this might be a good area for the Japan Project to work with other GRN projects on.    

Rob again mentioned copyright problems and the need for political clout to open data to research.  The idea of asking the AAS president-elect, Beth Berry to make calls next year (with DRC chair Ellen Hammond) was again raised.  John suggested that the library community should come up with suggestions of the 3-5 major vendors to ask Beth to consider visiting during her term as president.  Kuniko McVey mentioned that Andrew Gordon (Professor of History at Harvard) made such visits while in Japan last year (February) but had so far had no success. Those visited said they were working on overseas contracts but there has been no progress and Kuniko was skeptical about how much they were interested in moving forward because the U.S. academic market is so small that vendors focus on the domestic Japanese business market.  John said that maybe it would be useful to emphasize that vendors would not be giving up much business if they should provide a major discount as a service to the field of Japanese Studies.  

Based on the Japan Project Advisory Committee’s report and the subsequent discussion the NCC recommended that a new project not be recommended immediately however further research should be undertaken in several areas.  1) A standing Japan Project Advisory Committee should be created with some change in membership.  2) Newspapers appear to be the most productive focus for the first new project but the committee should continue to study various new projects and commercial products to see if there are other needs that can be filled by a Japan Project initiative. 3) The newspaper initiatives undertaken by other GRN projects should be examined.  4) With regard to Japanese government documents, the committee should continue to study the needs for these resources by scholars in North America with an eye to also evaluating existing services to fulfill such needs.  To provide the NCC with further background on these needs the NCC has invited Professor Larry Repeta, a founding member of the Information Clearinghouse Japan, to the January NCC Meeting to be held at the Library of Congress. Professor Repeta will discuss his views on freedom of information, the importance of Japanese government documents, and issues related to access to such information. 5) And finally the NCC recommended to the GRN that the projects name be shortened to simply the “Japan Project” from the “Japan Journal Access Project” since its activities are now much broader than simply access to journals.    

With regard to ongoing Japan Project initiatives Mary Jackson and Sachie Noguchi reported on their participation in the GIF initiative review meeting held in Tokyo in July (a copy of that report is attached.) The chief focus of that review was to study the test of Phase II of GIF, the inclusion of books.  It was agreed at that meeting that GIF should fully open the project to the loan of books.  In addition the question of possible participation from other world areas was discussed following the request by an Australian library to join GIF.  It was agreed that such requests should be accepted providing that the applicant libraries fully followed all GIF guidelines.  Since the first such request was made to the NCC, the NCC was directed to communicate with the applicant and proceed following the guidelines.  That communication took place and the University of Sydney is now gathering data for their application.  It was also noted that the Waseda University Document Delivery Project is now considered a fully independent project operating entirely on its own without further assistance needed from the Japan Project. 

In addition Vickey Bestor, project manager reported on other activities since January.  The transition of administration from ARL to the NCC is proceeding.  Thus far it has included a survey requesting Z39.50 access information asked for by the Japanese side to facilitate searching by their libraries.  Vickey noted that she had not been surprised to find that some institutions do not yet have such access widely available however she was surprised to find the complexity of getting responses and the range of security concerns that seemed to be mentioned by some institutions.  Another survey and an update of GIF records has also just been conducted including details of lending policies of participating institutions which will be posted on the GIF web site.  She also reported that all the Japan Project web files are being transferred to the NCC’s new site at Harvard which should be fully up by the target date recommended by the NCC of January 1, 2004.  

Submitted by Victoria Lyon Bestor

NCC Executive Director

(vbestor@fas.harvard.edu)

Japan Project Update to GRN November 2003, page 1 


